# North Carolina Freedom Park [1]

# North Carolina Freedom Park

By: Mattison Bond, June 2023

[2] The North Carolina Freedom Park is located in downtown Raleigh on the corner of Wilmington and Lane Streets, behind the NC Department of Natural and Cultural Resources' Archives and History/State Library building. The park was designed to be a recreational stop for tourists, school children, and North Carolina residents.

In June 2002, a meeting was held in Raleigh-the first of several such meetings across the state-for community members to discuss what a memorial dedicated to the contributions and history of African Americans in North Carolina should look like. The project was "initiated, nurtured and developed" by the Paul Green Foundation [2].

Representatives from each of the Town Meetings joined in 2003 at a statewide conference to explore different perspectives of African American freedom, and how to best recognize the plights and success of African Americans within North Carolina. A year later, the project became a 501(c)(3) nonprofit charitable corporation with a distinguished advisory board and board of directors, including John Hope Franklin [3] serving as the honorary chairman alongside other well-known board members such as civil rights activist Julius L. Chambers [4], Mary Duke Biddle [5], William C. Friday [6], and Dr. Elliot Brown Palmer [7]. The North Carolina Freedom Park Board of Directors oversaw the development of a curriculum for children called "The African American Experience in North Carolina" and gathered ideas from people across the state.

Once a Board of Directors was established, a jury was convened to select an artist team that would design the park. Out of 108 international proposals, the team that was selected was made up of sculptor Juan Logan; landscape designer David Swanson; and art historian Lyneise Williams 181. The initial design's theme 181 examined "slavery, Jim Crow, and the historical struggle of Black North Carolinians for freedom."



Diorama mockup of the North Carolina Freedom Park. Image courtesy of Perkins&Will, North Carolina Freedom Park website.

[10] The theme was approved in 2008 by the North Carolina Historical Commission and a \$100,000 challenge gift was made by Dorrie and Paul Green, Jr. to produce videos and other promotional fundraising materials. The one-acre site between the North Carolina State Legislature building and the Executive Mansion was deeded to the project. During the following year, the State Legislature appropriated \$197,500 toward the project through the Department of Cultural Resources. The funds would go toward the development and planning of the park.

In 2011, the North Carolina Capital Planning Commission [11] approved the site. The Council of State [12] authorized a 10-year lease of the location for the park's construction in 2012, stating that the park would transfer back to the Department of Administration [13] and the Department of Natural and Cultural Resources [14] when it was completed. The lease agreement was signed by Governor Beverly Perdue [15].

The Board of Directors adopted a strategic plan with the goal of raising \$5 million for the park by 2017. A Campaign Leadership Committee was formed in order to meet that goal. The campaign started during the 150th anniversary of the Emancipation Proclamation on January 1, 2013. In partnership with the North Carolina Museum of History, a special exhibit called "Freedom Coming, Freedom for All," was created and displayed. The National Archives loaned the Preliminary Emancipation Proclamation 116] to the Museum of History for the exhibit in order to stimulate interest in and start conversations about African American freedom in North Carolina. The Campaign Leadership Committee began hiring staff in 2014 to develop additional fundraising strategies. One fundraising campaign was a Welcome Breakfast, held at the Umstead Hotel in 2014. Due to the increased concern about police brutality against African Americans stemming from media attention and public awareness of the murders of Eric Garner [17], Michael Brown [18], and Tamir Rice [19], potential donors submitted feedback that the concept and design of the park needed to be reexamined.

On July 25, 2015, the Raleigh News and Observer published an editorial highlighting the park, which increased media attention. The Smith Reynolds Foundation [20] provided a grant of \$35,000 (later distributed in 2018) to create a "Booklet on North Carolina Freedom Park Origins, History, Mission and Meaning Project" with the intent of re-envisioning the project and creating a smaller, new board of directors. The project's name was changed from the Freedom Monument Park to the North Carolina Freedom Park. An Advisory Committee on Re-Design of the park concluded that a new design was needed for the park and a design competition was launched.



Benefactors at the groundbreaking of Freedom Park on October 7, 2020. Image courtesy of the North Carolina Freedom Park Website.

[21] The Freelon Group of Durham, NC, headed by established architect Philip Freelon [22] was chosen to create the new design for the park. Freelon's inspiration for the park was taken from the oak trees of North Carolina. The pathways of the park were designed to resemble roots, sprawling and connected, that lead to the 40-foot central vertical structure, the Beacon of Freedom. Freelon paralleled the image of hidden roots supporting the tree from beneath the ground with the contributions of African Americans and other underrepresented groups in North Carolina's history. Freelon hoped that visitors would come to the park, feel the ambiance, and leave changed for the hetter

Freelon's new design was publicized through special events held by Board members, used to gain statewide support and create community around the project. The American Institute of Architects - Triangle Section awarded the Merit Award [23] to the park for the design in 2017. The Park's Capital Campaign Committee was able to raise \$3.3 million from 2017-2020. The State Employees' Credit Union Foundation provided a Challenge Grant [24] of \$500,000 as well as a State Grant of \$1.5 million in 2018. In October of 2020, the "Light the Beacon" campaign started at the groundbreaking of the park. The "Light the Beacon" campaign is public, and its proceeds support the park, its maintenance and programming. Governor Boy Cooper [25] spoke at the groundbreaking. Duke Energy gifted the park \$100,000, and the Mellon Foundation's Monument Project also selected the park for a \$1.9 million grant in May 2021.

Construction on the park began in late 2021. It was announced by the leaders of the Freedom Park initiative tha Holt Brothers Construction [26] was awarded the contract to complete the project. Torry and Terrence Holt, both North Carolina natives, grew up in Gibsonville and attended North Carolina State University. Both brothers played in the National Football League (NFL)--Terrance as a safety for the Detroit Lions [27], and Torry as a wide receiver for the Super Bowl XXXIV-winningSt. Louis Rams [28].

The final design for the park includes quotes from 19 African American North Carolinians. The quotes are written on walls that border the five walkways of the park. The walkways lead to the Beacon of Freedom in the middle of the park. The North Carolina Freedom Park opened [29] to the public August 23, 2023.

# References:

"History: 20 Year History of the Project." North Carolina Freedom Park. https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/history [30] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"Major Milestones." North Carolina Freedom Park. https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/history [30] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"NC Freedom Park Phil Freelon Interview." The North Carolina Freedom Park. July 24, 2019. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=u8Zzb3\_MQmc [31] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"NFL Holt brothers' firm to build North Carolina Freedom Park" Associated Press [Raleigh, N.C]. September 27, 2021. https://apnews.com/article/nfl-lifestyle-sports-business-north-carolina-9bbdf174ddaef289455765f7e5eaf07a

"Rare Opportunity to View Preliminary Emancipation Proclamation in Raleigh: [1]." Targeted News Service [Washington, D.C]. February 01, 2013. http://nclive.org/cgibin/nclsm?url=http://search.proquest.com/wire-feeds/rare-opportunity-view-preliminary-emancipation/docview/1283768347/se-2 [33] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"SECU Foundation Provides Grant for N.C. Freedom Park." The Triangle Tribune [Durham, N.C]. April 29, 2018. http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm? url=http://search.proquest.com/newspapers/secu-foundation-provides-grant-n-c-freedom-park/docview/2062903695/se-2 [34] (accessed August 3, 2023).

Thomas, Aaron, Bryan Mims. "First park to recognize the African American experience in our state:' NC breaks ground on Freedom Park.'WRAL News. September 30, 2020. https://www.wral.com/first-park-to-recognize-the-african-american-experience-in-our-state-nc-breaks-ground-on-freedom-park/19313728/ [35] (accessed August 3, 2023)

Waggoner, Martha. "Freedom Park to Honor African Americans Moves a Step Closer to Reality." The Charlotte Post. November 07, 2019. http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm?url=http://search.proquest.com/newspapers/freedom-park-honor-african-americans-moves-step/docview/2322896400/se-2 [36] (accessed August 3, 2023).

Wardle, Suzanne. "In the Name of Freedom." Raleigh, N.C.: North Carolina State University. October 8, 2020. https://news.ncsu.edu/2020/10/nc-state-employees-freedom-park-raleigh/ [37] (accessed August 3, 2023).

Willett, Robert. "Beacon is installed in Raleigh's Freedom Park as construction moves forward," The News & Observer [Raleigh, N.C.]. October 3, 2022. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6wBFXWes-UQ [38] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation, INC. Social Justice and Equity Grants Paid 2018." Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation Annual Reports <a href="https://www.zsr.org/sites/default/files/2018%20Social%20Justice%20and%20Equity%20Grants%20Paid.pdf">https://www.zsr.org/sites/default/files/2018%20Social%20Justice%20and%20Equity%20Grants%20Paid.pdf</a> (accessed August 3, 2023).

#### Additional Resources:

"Black Issues Forum: The Emancipation Proclamation 150." Thirteen. Public Broadcast Station. February 17, 2013. https://www.thirteen.org/programs/black-issuesforum/black-issues-forum-emancipation-proclamations-150th/ [40] (accessed August 3, 2023)

"Freedom Coming, Freedom for All- Copy of Video00004." Dianne Pledger. November 1, 2012.https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7uwQ0Dapsac [41] (accessed August 3,

Freeman, Freda. "State Breaks Ground on First Park Honoring African Americans." The Triangle Tribune, October 4, 2020. http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm? url=http://search.proquest.com/newspapers/state-breaks-ground-on-first-park-honoring/docview/2476870098/se-2 [42] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"North Carolina Freedom Park." https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/ [21] (accessed August 3, 2023).

Perkins&Will. "Phil Freelon (1953-2019)." https://perkinswill.com/person/phil-freelon/ [43] (accessed August 3, 2023).

"Terrence & Torry Holt." The Raleigh Lifestyle: Midtown. October 25, 2022. https://www.midtownmag.com/holt/ [44] (accessed August 3, 2023).

Toth, Casey, "Honoring the history of Black Americans, NC Freedom Park begins construction." The News & Observer [Raleigh, N.C.]. October 7, 2020. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rQ\_7wBUDqS8 [45] (accessed August 3, 2023).

### Image Credits:

North Carolina Freedom Park. https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/ [21] (accessed August 3, 2023).

#### Subjects:

Architects [46] Architecture [47] Black and African American People [48] Civil Rights [49] Enslaved People and Slavery [50] Monuments [51] Parks [52] Social Justice [53] Authors: Bond, Mattison [54] Origin - location:

Wake County [55] Raleigh [56]

3 August 2023 | Bond, Mattison

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/north-carolina-freedom-park

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/north-carolina-freedom-park [2] https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/vision [3] https://www.historians.org/about-aha-and-membership/aha-history-and-archives/presidential-addresses/john-hope-franklin/john-hope-franklin-biography [4] https://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/07/us/julius-chambers-a-fighter-for-civil-rights-dies-at-76.html [5] https://www.npcedia.org/biography/biddle-mary [6] https://northcarolinahistory.org/encyclopedia/william-c-friday-1920-2012/ [7] https://aahc.nc.gov/resources/preserving-north-carolina-african-american-history-culture/dr-elliot-brown-eb-palmer [8] https://isa.unc.edu/faculty-members/lyneise-williams/ [9] https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/milestones [10] https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/meet\_the\_artist [11] https://www.ncpc.gov/ [12] https://www.osbm.nc.gov/stewardship-services/winalis/ [3] https://www.doa.nc.gov/ [14] https://www.ncbr.nc.gov/ [15] https://w

https://www.dncr.nc.gov/news/press-releases/2023/08/16/freedom-park-opening-celebration-set-aug-23-raleigh [30] https://ncfmp.nationbuilder.com/history [31] https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=u8Zzb3\_MQmc [32] https://apnews.com/article/nfl-lifestyle-sports-business-north-carolina-9bbdf174ddaef289455765f7e5eaf07a [33] http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm?url=http://search.proquest.com/wire v=u82zb3\_MQmc [32] https://apnews.com/article/nfl-lifestyle-sports-business-north-carolina-9bbdf174ddae/t28945576517e5eaft07a [33] http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm?url=http://search.proquest.com/wire-feeds/rare-opportunity-view-preliminary-emancipation/docview/1283768347/se-2 [34] http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm?url=http://search.proquest.com/newspapers/secu-foundation-provides-grant-nc-freedom-park/docview/2062903695/se-2 [35] https://www.warl.com/first-park-to-recognize-the-african-american-experience-in-our-state-nc-breaks-ground-on-freedom-park/19313728/ [36] https://wirews.ncsu.edu/2020/10/nc-state-employees-freedom-park-nonor-african-americans-moves-step/docview/2322896400/se-2 [37] https://news.ncsu.edu/2020/10/nc-state-employees-freedom-park-raleigh/ [38] https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6wBFXWes-UQ [39] https://www.xsr.org/sites/default/files/2018%20Social%20Justice%20and%20Zedquity%20Grants%20Paid.pdf [40] https://www.thirteen.org/programs/black-issues-forum/black-issues-forum-emancipation-proclamations-150th/ [41] https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7uwQ0Dapsae [42] http://nclive.org/cgi-bin/nclsm? url=http://search.proquest.com/newspapers/state-breaks-ground-on-first-park-honoring/docview/2476870098/se-2 [43] https://perkinswill.com/person/phil-freelon/ [44] https://www.midtownmag.com/holt/ [45] https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rQ\_TwBUDqS8\_[46] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/architects [47] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/sub

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/african-americans [49] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/civii-rights [50] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/african-americans [49] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/african-americ

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/monuments [52] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/parks [53] https://www.ncpedia.org/taxonomy/term/7959 [54]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/w [56] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/w [56] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/w [56] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/w [56] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/w [56] h